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This brief was submitted to the Com-
mittee on Pornography and Prostitu-
tion, May 9 and May 10, in Halifax.

The Atlantic Provinces Library Asso-
ciation welcomes this opportunity to
present a brief before the Special Com-
mittee on the issue of pornography.

We of the Atlantic Province Library
Association join with our colleagues of
the Canadian Library Association to ex-
press our concern that a work be con-
sidered as a whole rather than as a sum
of objectionable parts. Too often, as li-
brarians, we are confronted by persons

whole. With films, whose impact is
more immediate and public, the temp-
tation is to assemble cuts into a mon-
tage of offensive images in order to elic-
it a negative response.

A work, taken as a whole, whose
value or intent is educational, literary,
artistic, scientific, or therapeutic, must
be protected against arbitrary and un-
informed censorship. The Canadian Li-
brary Association Statement on Intel-
lectual Freedom enjoins librarians ““‘to
guarantee and facilitate access to all ex-
pressions of knowledge and intellectual
activity, including those which some el-
ements of society may consider to be
unconventional, unpopular, or unac-
ceptable.” In the issues paper the Com-
mittee asks the question, ““does it make
a difference if the sexual behavior por-
trayed is condemned rather than con-
doned?” The question may be ad-
dressed in the context of the education-
al role of libraries. At the general meet-
ing of the Canadian Library Association
in 1980 a resolution was passed which
recognizes the particular vulnerability
of controversial materials. It reads: “Be
it resolved that the Canadian Library
Association, recognizing the need for
information pertinent to the under-
standing of human sexuality, urge that
libraries provide more materials which
promote this understanding including
more information which will improve
the understanding of homosexuality
and that the Association will publicly
support the need for such informa-
tion.” Many persons believe that the
test of obscenity in the Criminal Code
has been applied inconsistently and un-
fairly. The proposed addition of vio-

who take passages from a book and so |
attempt to establish a case against the
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lence, crime, horror, or cruelty to the
legal definition of obscenity would
make a broader range of works vulner-
able to censorship. Librarians should
not be held responsible for a patron’s
use for good or ill of ideas contained
within the library collection. Legal, cus-
toms and postal authorities ought not to
presume misuse of print and non-profit
materials by pre-screening and other
acts of prior censorship.

As as association of librarians and
persons involved in the work of Ili-
braries, we are committed to the cause

of freedom of access by the public to |

print and non-print materials. At the
APLA general meeting of 1978 we
passed resolutions which read as fol-
lows:

Whereas, the Atlantic Provinces
Library Association has as two of
its stated objectives: 1. the inten-
tion to promote library service
throughout the Atlantic region
and 2. the intention to serve the
professional interests of librarians
in a region and whereas, there are
periodic attempts to interfere with
the rights of library users to unre-

stricted access to library materials
and with librarians’ exercise and
defence of intellectual freedom;
resolved, that the Atlantic Prov-
inces Library Association adopt
the Canadian Library Associa-
tion's Statement on Intellectual
Freedom (ratified at the CLA An-
nual Conference in June, 1974) as
its standard in all situations where
these freedoms are threatened.
CARRIED.

Resolved, that, whenever there
occurs in the Atlantic Provinces

T iofate the CLA :
tellectual Freedom the
executive take positive and ap-
propriate action as required.
CARRIED.

As citizens of Canada we are reas-
sured that the Canadian Charter of
Rights and Freedoms gives freedom of
expression constitutional protection.
Censorship is a clear violation of the
right of free expression which is one of
the cornerstones of democracy. As any
reader of the Index on Censorship will
attest, the censor (under a variety of
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‘“We are committed to freedom of access.”’

names) is everywhere ascendant.

Eli Oboler, a distinguished librarian
and founding member of the Freedom
to Read Foundation, has written of
man’s seemingly inexhaustible capacity
of find ways to promote censorship. In
To Free the Mind he writes, ‘“‘Among
the significant tasks of the profession of
librarianship, not the least is that of
perpetual, unceasing awareness of and
combat against censorship on every lev-
el, of every type, whenever and wherev-
er it occurs.” It is with this tradition in
mind that the members of the Atlantic
Provinces Library Association urge the

Charter of Rights and Freedoms, and
resist any attempt to impose additional
limitations on freedom of expression.

Atlantic Provinces Library Association
Intellectual Freedom Committee
Terrence Pairs—Convener

Antré Guay—President APLA member
ex-officio

Elinor Benjamin—Corner Brook, Nfld.
Gerard Lavoie—Edmundston, N.B.
John Mercer— Wolfville, N.S.

Janet Phillipps—Fredericton, N.B.

Newspaper Preservation Committee a Success

by Mary Margaret Whyte

The Ad hoc Committee for the Pres-
ervation, Conservation and Access of
Nova Scotia Newspapers has been suc-
cessful in its application for a grant
from the National Library of Canada.
Immediate details have not as yet been
finalized.

The general plan is for a librarian to
be contracted to travel throughout Nova
Scotia recording collections of newspa-
pers held in libraries, museums, univer-
sities, private collections and newspa-
per morgues. At the moment, the plan
is only for Nova Scotian newspapers,
perhaps at a later time a survey of Non-
Nova Scotian newspapers will take
place. After the data is collected and
consolidated, a directory or union list
will be published.

The data will include titles, pub-
lishers, editors, dates, predecessors,
successors, whether or not microfilmed

or indexed. It is the intention that the
information will be presented in AACR
II format. The directory will also in-
clude a list of contributors with their
addresses, hours, interlibrary loan par-
ticipation, etc. Procedures to maintain
the directory and keep it up-to-date will
be instituted.
While the librarian is surveying Nova
Scotia collecting entries, preparations
- for a proposed provincial newspaper
collection policy will begin. This policy

will be the suggested guidelines for in-
stitutions in the province sharing the re-
sponsibility of collecting and preserving
our rich heritage of newspapers. It is
the hope of the committee and the Na-
tional Library that shared responsibility
within the province will result in a more
complete collecting and indexing and
ultimately better service for the public.

On behalf of the committee I solict
your support for his very worthwhile
project.
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lection should contact:
Ronald LeBlanc,
159 Edgett Avenue

Ronald LeBlanc of Moncton has contacted APLA to offer,
free of charge, a complete collection of the APLA Bulletin
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President’s Report
1983-84

It is customary for an Association to
report through its standing and ad hoc
committees whose work reflects the ac-
tivities which were emphasized during a
given period.

I will therefore endeavour to avoid
being repetitive of what has already
been written in other reports.

As instructed, at the last general
meeting the Executive of the Associa-
tion did write to the Federal Minister of
Communications urging the establish-
ment of a national commission on the
emerging information society as pro-
posed in the March 1983 report of the

Department of Communications’ Cana-

dian Videotex Consultative Committee,
Subcommittee on the effects of Video-
tex on individuals and society. Mr.
Francis Fox, in his letter of January 17,
1984, to the Association, indicated that
the Canadian Videotex Consultative
Committee, to whom the report has
been officially directed, has yet to deal
with it. Mr. Fox also indicated that the
Association’s request has considerable
merit and that he knew that the li-
braries have been in the forefront of un-
derstanding the implications of this
technology for our society.

The Executive also entered into com-
munication with Mr. William Taylor,
President of the Social Science and Hu-
manities Research Council of Canada,
making special representation for the
continuing funding by the Government
of Canada of the Canadian Institute for
Historical Microreproductions. A copy
of the Executive’s letter was dispatched
to Mr. Francis Fox, Minister of Com-
munications, to Mr. Ernest B. Engles,
Executive Director of CIHM, and to all
of the Members of Parliment of the At-
lantic Provinces. Subsequently, the Ex-
ecutive received a copy of a letter from
Mr. Francis Fox dated December 20,
1983, addressed to Mr. Lloyd R.
Crouse, M.P. South Shore, N.S. indi-
cating that CIHM had been awarded an
extraordinary grant of $100,000 and
that they had also received an equiva-
lent amount from SSHRC.

The Association presented its brief to
the Nova Scotia Royal Commission on
Post-Secondary Education on March
30, 1984. The members of the Associa-
tion presenting the brief were Iain
Bates, University Librarian at Acadia
University; William F. Birdsall, Uni-
versity Librarian at Dalhousie Universi-
ty; Jerry R. Miner, Librarian at the Ag-
riculture Canada Research Station,
Kentville, N.S.; Peter Glenister, Li-
brarian at Mount Saint Vincent Univer-
sity; Diane MacQuarrie, Chief Librari-
an at the Halifax City Regional Library;
and Andre Guay, Librarian at Acadia
University.
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Mr. Tom Fleming, Interlibrary
Loans Librarian at the W.K. Kellogg
Health Science Library, Dalhousie Uni-
versity, has been acting Vice-President
for Nova Scotia in the absence of Mar-
got Schenk.

The Executive has authorized a grant
of $500.00 to the Special Committee on
the Bicentennial Project of the Council
of Head Librarians of New Brunswick

* for the writing of a ‘‘History of Libraries

in New Brunswick”. An equivalent
amount has been awarded to Arthur
Smith, Librarian at Saint Mary’s Uni-
versity for the updating of the Will R.
Bird checklist.

Margot Schenk, Vice-President for
Nova Scotia, and Anna Oxley, Past-
President, represented the Association
at meetings of the Canadian Library
Association Council. The Association’s
reports No. 834.35 of November 17,
1983 and No. 834.72 March 23, 1984,
were filed with the Council.

The Intellectual Freedom Committee
has prepared a brief on behalf of the
Association to present to the Special
Committee on Pornography and Prosti-
tution. As there was little time to circu-
late the draft for final approval by the
Executive and the membership at large
before its presentation, I did instruct
Terrence Paris, Convener of the Intel-
lectual Freedom Committee, to discuss
its contents with other librarians in the
Halifax area to insure that the point of
view of the Association will be as widely
represented as possible. Since the brief
essentially does support the point of
view of the Canadian Library Associa-
tion and has been prepared in the spirit
of the resolution passed at the APLA
general meeting of 1978 on the subject
of Intellectual Freedom, I further in-
structed Terrence Paris to address the
content of the brief on behalf of the As-
sociation if the Special committee on
Pornography and Prostitution deems it
necessary.

I was privileged to serve the Associa-
tion with an Executive and Committees
whose membership was keen to expe-
dite as diligently as possible the busi-
ness of the Association. I therefore wish
to express my sincere thanks to them
for the support they have given me.

I also wish to express, on behalf of
the Association, our deepest apprecia-
tion to Diane MacQuarrie, Don Scott,
and Merritt Crockett, and the members
of their team, for the development and
the finalization of the program of the
upcoming convention, and for securing
the necessary accommodations.

Respectfully submitted,
Andre Guay,
President

Annual Report
Vice-President
For Newfoundland

When writing an annual report, espe-
cially one which covers the many differ-

ent types of libraries in a province, one

tries to present a balanced picture of
the high and low points of the year. In
some years, that balance is easier to
achieve than in other years. During
1983-84, the economic situation contin-
ued to be an area of major concern and
challenge for libraries and it proved dif-
ficult to find many ‘‘high” points.

In an effort to lessen the strain on the
Provincial budget, the Government
ended the fiscal year by declaring that
the salaries of all public employees
would be frozen in the upcoming year.
This action has affected all university
and school librarians and all other li-
brarians who are employed by the Pro-

“vincial government. As one local wag

summarized the situation, ‘“At least
now we won’t have to worry about being
bumped into a higher tax bracket”.
Operating budgets, or at least those
portions which will show any increase,
will rise by less than 2 per cent.

School Libraries

School libraries in the Province re-
port a steady, if small, increase in the
number of schools which have a librari-
an on staff. It continues to hold true
that the revised school curriculum
which was adopted along with the intro-
duction of Grade 12 has generated a

need for more librarians in the schools.

Not surprisingly, the revised curricu-
lum, which relies heavily on the use of
resource materials, has led to an in-
crease in the use of the university and
public libraries as well as the school li-
braries. ;

The Educational Media Council
(Newfoundland Teachers Association)
will co-sponsor the International Read-
ing Association’s Third Atlantic Con-
ference which has as its theme The Lan-
guage of literature: reading ‘bye’ the
shore. Advance notice of the meeting,
which will be held in St. John’s from
October 18-20, is given here so that
everyone will be able to make plans to
attend and hear Charlotte Huck deliver
the keynote address.

Public Libraries

Those who are interested in libraries
and who continue to feel that libraries
make a substantial contribution to the
basic fiber and well being of Canadian
culture don’t sit around waiting for
praise from library users. However, it
must have given those in the Newfound-
land Public Library Service some feel-
ing of satisfaction when they read in the
Northern Reporter that a patron of the
Lake Melville Public Library felt that
everyone is ‘“a little more enriched and
certainly a lot happier as a result of the
experience (of using that library)”.

There are other signs of library sup-

port around the province as requests for
libraries continue to be received and li-
brary use is generally on the increase.
In hard times, people seem to turn to
the library for recreation, self-improve-
ment, and maybe just a place to go
where they can linger as long as they
want in pleasant surroundings. Labra-

dor City and Wabush are two towns

which have been hard hit by lay-offs in
the iron ore industry; yet, even as the
populations of these towns decline, the
circulation statistics at both libraries
are higher than ever.

Economic restraint prevails, bu:
there is no restraint in the commitmen
or energy of the librarians or trustees ir
the Province. Plans are well underway
for the October kick-off of the public Ii-
brary’s celebration of fifty years of.Ii
brary service to the Province.

University Libraries

The Queen Elizabeth II - Librar
reached a milestone this year with the
acquisition of its one millionth volume
The volume selected to mark this even
was the 17th century work on Irish his
tory by Roderic O’Flaherty, Ogygia, set
rerum Hibernicarum chronolgi:
(Ogygia, or a chronological account o
Irish events) in its English translation o
1793. The work was the first concertec
attempt to set straight the chronology o
the pre-Christian kings of Ireland. It re
mains a standard reference on Irish an
tiquities and is still recognized today a:
important in the study of Irish history
In choosing this work, the Library ha:
demonstrated its commitment to schol
arship and its continuing efforts ir
building a strong collection which wil
preserve the intellectual heritage of one
of the Province’s principal ethnic
groups. :

In another area of research, the Li
brary has become a member of the
Shastri Indo-Canadian Institute. Mem:
bership in the Institute will mean an an:
nual grant from the Indian governmen
for the purchase of Indian imprints a
well as the provision of research fellow-
ships to study in India and funds tc
bring Indian scholars to Memorial. A:
of this date Memorial is the only Atlan:
tic province’s member of the Institute.

When friends and colleagues of Mar
garet Williams set out to establish ¢
trust fund in her memory, they set as 2

-goal the collection of $5000.00 by Jan-

uary 1985. Not only was that goal me
by November 1983, but it has since
been surpassed and the Margaret Wil-
liams Trust Fund is prepared to make
an award this year if there is a suitable
applicant. The response of those con
tributing to the success of this fund is ¢
fitting tribute to the memory of a librar-
ian who contributed much to the librar.
ianship in the Atlantic Provinces.

Special Libraries

This year’s reports from the College
of Trades and Technology and the Col-
lege of Fisheries show both libraries re-
sponding to the demands of requests for
information to meet the needs of new
courses. The College of Trades has
transferred its forestry courses and i
brary collection to the vocational schoo!
in Corner Brook in a parallel move witkh
the Provincial government’s transfer o
the Department of Forestry to the west
coast. While the request for forestry in-
formation has been removed there is an
increasing need for government and
business information. In light of this
need, the College has become a selective
depository of Federal government docu-
ments and will also be receiving the cor-
porate financial reports which are col-
lected by the Canadian Department of
Consumer and Corporate Affairs.

Offshore activity continues to lead tc

' the introduction of new courses at the

College of Fisheries where the library
has added marine systems design anc
offshore survival training to its collec:
tion profile. Both of these courses, buf
especially the survival course, will con:
tribute to the continued growth of the
College’s extensive audio-visual collec:
tion.
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If there are any new special libraries
in the Province, they are keeping a very
low profile. Maybe the business climate
isn’t such that there is a need for infor-
mation!

Associations
The Newfoundland Library Associa-
tion continued to offer a forum for per-
sons interested in libraries in New-
foundland through their meetings and
their sponsorship of Library Week.
Along with APLA and the Association
of Newfoundland and Labrador Archi-
vists, they sponsored a book conserva-
tion workshop which was conducted by
Alice Harrison. The NLA also pub-
lished the 4th edition of the Directory of
libraries in Newfoundland and Labra-

dor.

Respectfully submitted,
Suzanne Sexty,
Vice-President for Newfoundland.

ANNUAL REPORT
APLA Vice-President
for New Brunswick

New Brunswick
Library Service

Mr. Agnez Hall, former Director of
New Brunswick Library Service was
promoted in December by the Depart-
ment of Historical and Cultural Re-
sources to lead a major study on the
possibility of establishing an automated
network between libraries within the
government.

Ms. Jocelyne LeBel, Legislative Li-
brarian, has been appointed Acting Di-
rector of NBLS. She will, for the next
few months, cumulate responsibilities
for the Legislative Library and for New
Brunswick Library Service.

The Department of Historical and
Cultural Resources requested the
Comptroller’s Office to do an opera-
tional audit of the public library system
in New Brunswick. The report, received
in January, contains twenty major rec-
ommendations aimed at improving the
system.

A report entitled New Brunswick Re-
gional and Public Libraries Statistics
for 1982-83 was published late in De-
cember 1983.

Albert-Westmorland-Kent
Regional Library

This report only highlights the main
events of the 1983-84 fiscal year:

The Richibouctou Public Library be-
came the fifteenth library of the region-
al network in January 1984;

The Sackville Public Library moved
to a new building in January 1984;

The Dorchester Public Library now
occupies the full building previously
shared with the village offices; the refer-
ence area has been expanded and the
browsing area is more spacious and ap-
pealing to its users;

The Riverview Public Library moved
in January 1984 to an expansion built
on the Town Hall for this purpose;

Cap Pelé and Bouctouche are two
municipalities seeking public libraries
in their respective communities;

A brief emphasizing the need for
more funds, the importance of boards,
the different roles of school and public
libraries, and the necessity of keeping
membership in libraries free of charge
and universal was presented to the
Committee on Government Reform, a
provincial committee looking into a ma-

jor overhaul of the way the province
provides its various governmental ser-
vices;

The Board showed its support for the
concept of the establishment of a “‘Half
Back "’ program through Atlantic Loto;

The 1983 Summer Reading Club was
the most successful since the inception
of this event;

Kay Hill, Daniel Sernine and Jan
Truss were three authors who visited
the library during the year;

The library has instituted a camera-
lending service, courtesy of Polaroid
Canada; it has been relatively success-
ful.

Haut-Saint-Jean Regional Library

The main highlights for the year
1983-84 in the Haut-Saint-Jean region
can be summarized as follows:

Two new public libraries were added
to the library system at the beginning of
the fiscal year. In St-Francois (Mada-
waska County), the library started on
April S, 1983, official opening held on
May 1st.

The Kedgwick Public Library (in
Restigouche County) officially opened
on May 22, 1983.

The Grand Falls Public Library was
relocated on August 15, 1983. The
building, leased by the municipal coun-
cil, houses the library (on the main
floor) and the historical museum (in the
basement).

The St-Quentin Public Library start-
ed a toy lending service on April 13,
1983.

During the National Book Festival,
in April 1983, a children’s author from
Montreal, Jacques Pasquet, visited the
libraries in St-Léonard, Grand Falls
and Edmundston.

For the second consecutive summer, |
_a very successful reading marathon was

held throughout the region in July and
August 1983. 781 readers (25% more
than in 1982) participated in the pro-
gram and borrowed 24,165 books
(10,000 more than in 1982).

Nine students were hired during the
summer of 1983, five through a Sum-
mer Canada project and four under the
N.B. Job Creation Strategy Student
Employment Program.

A complete review of library opera-
tions was conducted during the year by
the Comptroller’s Office of the Province
of N.B., with a view of “looking at all
the operations of New Brunswick Li-
brary Services and establishing a devel-
opment plan for coming years”. The
report was released in January 1984,
studied by the regional librarians and
boards, and recommendations were
sent to the Department.

A brief to the Office of Governmental
Reform was prepared by the Regional
Board and submitted jointly by the five
Regional libraries. The main concerns
discussed in the brief were: computeri-
zation in public libraries; user fees; role
and importance of library boards;
school-housed public libraries; staffing;
promotion of library service; libraries
act; and a review of library service in
the province. A

Saint John Regional Library

The 1983/84 year has been most
eventful for the Boards, staff and bor-
rowers of the Saint John Regional Li-
brary.

Needless to say, the major event of
the year was the official opening of the

new central library and regional head- -
quarters.

The key element in all activities for
the Central Library in 1983/84 was
THE MOVE to new quarters in Market
Square. This was accomplished by May
17, 1983 for the official ribbon cutting
by the National Librarian, Dr. Guy
Sylvestre. On hand were many special
guests including the Premier, the May-

- or, members of the City Council, our

Board of Commissioners and our pub-
lic.

New services can now be offered: in-
dividual listening carrells, exhibit and
display space, private study rooms,
meeting room space and projector loans
as well as expansion of programming.
Tours are very popular and a small
corps of volunteers have been recruited
to conduct tours with many groups
ranging from the Canada Council to
Rotary. School tours are also very popu-
lar with the Information Center concen-
trating on individual consultations with
senior level high school students. A tea-
cher and the teacher librarian must ac-
company the class who in turn are in-
troduced on an individual basis to our
resources. ;

The summer of 1983 saw many visi-
tors through our doors: registrations
jumped 138% between May and Sep-
tember. While we can not compare spe-
cifically the numbers of visitors before
and after the move, we have done two
one week samples of typical weeks. The
average figure here shows just over 7000
people/week.

Programmes that our Boys & Girls
Room have offered over the years con-
tinue to be successful in our new loca-
tion picking up new audiences as well as
retaining their core audience. One very
over 200 children. The Wednesday Spe-
cial for 8-12 year olds is also being rated
a success with this age group. In Janu-
ary a weekly Lunch Time Series was
launched under the joint sponsorship of
the City of Saint John’s Social and Cul-
tural Affairs Office and the Adult Ser-
vices Department. A wide variety of
guests have been featured, each pro-
gramme averaging 60 in attendance.
Plans are being formulated to carry on
this programme in the fall.

An assessment was done by Dr. Hugh
Taylor of our Reference Archives Col-
lection. Extensive work will now be
taken on to repair damaged volumes.

Three students were hired under a
Summer Canada Works Grant over the
summer of 1983 to research and put to-
gether a series of pamphlet/booklets re-
lating to aspects of Saint John’s history
and development. Twenty-six booklets
resulted and they are being added to the
reference and circulating collections.

Displays are given high visibility in
the central atrium. Private collections
as well as the N.B. Museum collections
have been displayed and these have in-
cluded antique cameras, antique dolls,
waterfowl, musical instruments and
military photographs and uniforms.
Two volunteers coordinate this effort.

A work study experience over two
weeks was given to an Algonquin Col-
lege Library Technician student. Con-
sultations have also been given to sever-
al individuals starting business libraries
or other specialized libraries. A training
session for all public service staff, both
central library and branch library, was
held in late February on all the A-V

This library is expected to open in June

: anks to e nme the New Head of the

equipment we are now able to offer.

Many outstanding and prestigious
donations have been made this year to
equip and to furnish the library, en-
hance the interior and add to the collec-
tion. All are being suitably acknowl-
edged in a blue leather bound benefac-
tor’s book on display for the public in
the main lobby of the library. Among
them, The Franklin Mint Collection:
“The 100 best recordings of all time,”
available for inhouse listening only. A
bicentennial quilt made by Grade 5 stu-
dents graces one wall, an 18th century
map of the Maritimes was given by the
New Brunswick Institute of Chartered
Accountants.

The Sussex Public Library marked its
tenth anniversary with a major expan-
sion of its physical plant. One added fa-
cility, a meeting room/gallery was
brought into service by hosting the Na-
tional Print Show.

Two libraries changed leadership
during the year. East Branch Head Su-
san Collins resigned to spend a year in
Europe, and was replaced by Leslye
MacVicar, who had been responsible
for children’s programming in the Main
Library. West Branch Head Jill Foster
was named Head of the new Kennebe-
casis Public Library in Quispamsis.

West Branch.

The Kennebecasis Public Library is a
6,000-square foot facility that serves the
18,000-plus residents of six municipali-
ties in the Kennebecasis Valley quarters
that serve the same region.

Ross Memorial Library continued to
stage innovative children’s pro-
grammes, extended their hours open to
the public and in conjunction with
Charlotte County Historical Society Ar-
chives, mounted a much appreciated
display titled St. Andrews’ Wom-
en—Past.

Campobello Public Library contin-
ued their programme of renovation to
make the library more energy efficient,
by replacing the oil furnace with an
electric hot air furnace (the only library
in the provincial regional library system
that does not receive any municipal
funding). :

St. Croix Public Library continued
with the refurbishing of their premises
concentrating on the exterior landscap-
ing and interior lighting and painting.

All libraries in the system have
launched or are soon to launch bicen-
tennial projects ranging from poster
contests to historic visual arts displays.
All branches equally pay tribute to their
many volunteers who assist in pro-
grammes, raise funds, provide guided
tours, etc.

The Saint John Regional Library Sys-
tem extends congratulations to Mrs.
Frances Corbett who was awarded the
prestigious Merit Award from the Ca-
nadian Library Trustees Association at
their June Conference and to Mrs. Mar-

APLA Bulletin
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di Cockburn upon her election as Sec-
ond Vice-President of C.L.T.A. We
welcomed Mr. Henry Meinhardt to the

Chairmanship of the Regional Library

Board and we extend to the member-
ship of the Atlantic Provinces Library
Association our best wishes for a suc-
cessful Annual Conference.

York Regional Library

The expansion of the library’s ser-
vices, such as the “Outreach Program”
which combines the Books en Wheels
and Talking Book Service, and the re-
volving collections, has made it neces-
sary to find additional regional space.
As a result, some of the administrative
staff have relocated close by in the his-
toric Soldiers’ Barracks.

The Fredericton City Library has a
new Chief Librarian as of January 15,
1984: Bill Molesworth who had been in
charge of the Oromocto Public Library
for the past six years. During this peri-
od he succeeded in doubling the space
of the Oromocto Library, raising the
circulation per capita to the highest in
the Region.

An experiment of job-sharing in a li-
brary setting has worked well in the
Fredericton Public Library.

Two of the Region’s libraries are in-
volved in the “TRAINING IN A
WORK SETTING” program. Through
this program eligible applicants gain
work experience and the libraries bene-
fit by having another pair of helping
hands.

A CANADA WORKS PROIJECT

funded through the Federal Depart-
ment of Employment and Immigration,
Employment Development Branch, has
made it possible to employ additional
personnel for a period of four months.
This project is for the purpose of updat-
ing the Talking Book and Large Print
Catalogues. The collection of talking
books numbers approximately 2,500
and the catalogue has not been updated
since 1982. Annotations are being done
as well and mailing cases are being re-
labelled. Several New Brunswick books
and local histories are being recorded
and added to the collection.

Several library boards in the Region
have been generous in their donations
to the Talking Book Collection. Of par-
ticular note, the Chipman Public Li-
brary Board initiated an appeal to
Chipman area service clubs for funds to
purchase additional titles for the collec-
tion. Response to their efforts has been
gratifying.

For the past several months greater
emphasis has been placed on public re-
lations through the news media. A fif-
teen-minute radio program, “LI-
BRARY CORNER?” is broadcast week-
ly on one station, reaching seventy-two
percent of New Brunswick listeners;
and on another, one-minute ‘spots’ are
read throughout the day. A series of in-
formal evening discussions on ‘““The
Great Thinkers” by university profes-
sors has been a great success due largely
to the media promotion.
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The Plaster Rock Public-School Li-
brary is the first in.the York Region to
offer a toy lending service to its patrons.
This ““Toy Library” has a local sponsor.

With the assistance of the Depart-
ment of Historical and Cultural Re-
sources and the Department of Educa-
tion, several Canadian authors toured
York Region giving readings at schools
and public libraries.

Mount Allison University Libraries

Many Library staff members spent
the summer of 1983 restoring order to
the chaos caused when eight ranges of
stacks housing government documents
fell at the end of April. As was reported
in an earlier APLA Bulletin, there were
no injuries, just a lot of dust, twisted
steel—and a messy mass of documents.
However, Margaret Wheeler and staff
members worked long and hard, and by
the time classes resumed in September,
everything was back in place on new
shelves.

A Subcommittee on Library Planning
made up of librarians and faculty mem-
bers spent a busy eight months develop-
ing recommendations for short and
long-term campus-wide library space
needs. The recommendations of the
subcommittee put in place a plan to
make optimum use of available space in

the Ralph Pickard Bell Library that

should carry us to the end of this cen-
tury. Suffice it to say, that as with all
such reports and recommendations, im-
plementation depends on future fund-
ing for shelving and equipment.

With the announcement last June of
the non-renewal of the SSHRC research
tools grant, work ceased on the prepa-
ration of a new edition of The Catalo-
gue of the Winthrop Pickard Bell Col-
lection of Acadiana.’ A new application
to continue the project was submitted in
February. A decision will come in June.

Staff changes during the year in-
cluded:

Cynthia Singleton, Reference Librar-
ian, resigned in September to take a po-
sition at Brock University.

Bert Meerveld assumed the position
of Music Librarian in May, 1983.

Université de Moncton

Over the past five years, Blbllotheque
Champlain has suffered drastic cuts in
its staff. From the 50 employees we had
in 1979-80, we have gone down to 37,
leaving us with 8 librarians compared to
the ten we had. Despite these setbacks,
we have succeeded in maintaining our
services and we have even added a few.
For example, Technical services with
the help of automation, are producing
the same amount of cataloguing they
did with a larger staff before automa-
tion was implemented. Public services
are now offering professional services
on certain nights during the week and
on weekends. Reference is also doing
on-line searches, and requests are so
numerous that they require time from
our staff equivalent to one full-time li-
brarian.

With constant inflation, the Library
has an excellent incentive to find means
of developing its collections. As a re-
sult, we now have agreements of ex-
change with the Bibliothéque nationale
de France as well as with the Biblio-
théque nationale de Québec. In 1983-
84, we will receive close to 1,000 books
as gifts, chosen by our staff, to fill some
of our needs. In return, our Library will

provide those two libraries with the cur-
rent Acadian material.

We have also become the only univer-
sity library outside Quebec, besides
Harvard University, to receive universal
deposit of the Quebec provincial docu-
ments. It was agreed that this docu-
mentation would be made available to
all of the Atlantic region by means of
inter-library loan.

In 1979, we decided to automate.
The most logical place was our catalog-
ing services. After nearly 5 years with
UTLAS our COM catalog now holds
75,000 titles; this includes all acquisi-
tions added to our collections since
1979, and all retrospective cataloging
dating back to 1976. We expect to in-
crease our microfiche catalog by 12,000
titles per year. We are also aiming to
convert our retrospective = catalog of
some 100,000 titles. -

Space is a problem. For years, we’ve
been adding stacks every summer and
redistributing our collections. Conse-
quently, we have also taken away valu-
able space that should have been al-
lowed for our clientele as well as for
mere circulation. We have also had to
relocate part of our collections in anoth-
er building on the campus and are pres-
ently contemplating to relocate even
more material. As time passes, the situ-
ation worsens. However, one of the ma-
jor priorities of the University is to ex-
pand our facilities in the near future.

University of New Brunswick—
Fredericton

The major visible library changes at
UNB this year have been the comple-
tion of the Science/Forestry Library.

. The work on enhancing the Harriet Irv-_
ing Library building and facilities con-
- tinues. By summer ’84 we should have

created a new reading room for patrons
using Archives and Special Collections,
the Winslow Room. ‘‘Tattle-taping”
with also begin this summer and the
whole book collection will be rear-
ranged to take advantage of the other
major milestone this year which has
been the launching of our retrospective
catalogue conversion via the Carrollton

-Press—REMARC programme. Proce-

dures have been worked out for all of
these records to be added to PHOE-
NIX. This has now begun and we hope
to make a major move of records and of
the physical books in Summer 1984.

In addition we have been reviewing
the committee structure within the li-
brary system, creating a number of new
committees, task forces, etc. The Pub-
lic Service Committee has had a Task
Force reviewing circulation policies and
they have been able to initiate a semi-
automated system of sending notices
out for overdue material—‘step one”
towards a fully automated circulation
system. This year has also seen changes
in our ILL procedures with the intro-
duction to ENVOY 100 to UNB and we
have recently begun using the new on-
line access to the National Library’s
DOBIS database. In our continuing en-
deavours to keep PHOENIX up-to-date
and to simplify its use we have been
“hooking-in” to various other systems

-in Canada and the US for review pur-

poses.

Staff members have participated in a
number of workshops and conferences
including the ALA Teleconference last
summer and are now busy preparing for

the arrival if the Association of Canc

an Map Libraries for their 1984 con:

ence on the Fredericton campus in Ji

1984.

As the result of two of the contr:
negotiated at UNB in 1983 two joint
brary/University Committees are 1
very hard at work:

a) the Library Service Committee is
viewing Library Service on the Fr
ericton Campus; and

b) the Joint Job Evaluation Commi
is studying the existing classificat
structure and job descriptions wit
view to recommending changes
either the system or the individ
descriptions as appropriate.

One addition to the professional st
was Terry Horner who returned to U
to a position in the Cataloguing Dep:
ment from the University of Saskatc
wan.

University New Brunswick—
Law Library

The construction of the extension
the Law Library is proceeding a
should be completed in April. The L
Library will be closed to external us
during May and June to facilitate 1
shifting of the collection into the
panded area.

In May of 1983 the decision w
made to automate the Law catelog 1
ing UTLAS and PHOENIX. To d:
1200 records have been entered, st
dents’ and faculty members have be
trained in the use of PHOENIX-LA
and a minimum number of difficult
encountered.

In May, 1985, the Law Library w
be hosting the CANADIAN ASSOCI
TION OF LAW LIBRARIES Annu

| Conference with the assistance of oth

law-related libraries across the Prc
ince. Planning gets underway in ea
April of this year.

Legislative Library
During the 1983 Session a press cli

ping service was offered to the Membe
of the Legislative Assembly. Entitl
Media Review/Revue de presse, t
publication included clippings fro
New Brunswick newspapers deali
with the activities of the Legislatur
The same service is being offered for t]
1984 Session which started on Mar
27

Vice-President’s Report:

The vice-president’s discretiona
fund assisted in convening two wor
shops and a tour/talk. The first wor
shop was convened in October by Ali
Harrison and Harold Holland on co
servation of library materials. In N
vember, the second workshop was co:
vened by Charlie Hurt of McGill
Graduate School of Library Science ar
dealt with statistics. And in Februa:
Michael Shephard of the Technic
University of Nova Scotia delivered
talk on fifth generation computers. C
the same day there was a tour of R.
R. Bookbinding facilities.

All meetings were well attended.

Respectfully Submitted

Eric L. Swanick
Vice-President
for New Brunswick

Please turn to page 8
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pacts of offshore oil on the St. John's
metropolitan area/Mark Shrimp-
ton.—(1982) (8) p. Includes bibliog-
raphy.

Shrimpton, Mark. The spectre of oil:
individual and community re-
sponses/Mark Shrimpton.—(s.l.:
s.n.)1981. 4 p.

Singh, Amarjit. External/internal sides
of oil development: some implica-
tions for communities and the elder-
ly in Newfoundland/Amarjit Singh
(and) Wilfred B.W. Martin.—St.
John's: Institute for Research in Hu-
man Abilities, Memorial University
of Newfoundland, (1982) 10 leaves.
(Research bulletin/Institute for Re-
search in Human Abilities; no. 82-
006). ‘“Shorter version . . . in the
Monitor, vol. 49A, no. 3, March
1982.”

Thompson, J. Victor. Ready or
not—the social impact of offshore oil
development on Newfoundland/byJ.
Victor Thompson.—1981. 22, 2
leaves. “Presented at the Human
Side of Energy Conference, Exten-
sion Service, University of Alberta,
Edmonton, Alberta, August 16th-
19th, 1981.”

Waddell, Christopher. Ottawa fires the
next round in offshore battle with
Newfoundland. (Financial Post 76:
10 July 31, 1982).

Winter, Jim. Newfoundland: oil and
the environment. (Perception S: 38-
39 Feb. 1982).

Woodworth, Bonnie. We can 't afford to

wait. (Atlantic Insight S(1): 17 Jan.
1983).

Zierler, Amy. Hibernia deep in the
swirling legal waters. (Financial Post
. 76:6 May 29, 1982).

SCIENTIFIC AND
TECHNICAL ASPECTS

Atlantic energy news, v.1—, no.1—
1982—Monthly. ‘Covering the entire
“‘energy spectrum” throughout At-
lantic Canada’.

Geology of the Amoco Imp Skelly A-1
Osprey A-48 well, Grand Banks,
Newfoundland/L.F. Jansa (et
al.)—Ottawa: Supply and Services
Canada, 1977. 17 p.: ill., map (Pa-
per—Geological Survey of Canada;
77-15).

MacLaren Atlantic Ltd. Report on the
1977 oceanographic assessment pro-
gram in the Gander block acreage
for Shell Canada resources/MacLar-
en Atlantic Limited.—1978. 1 v.
(various pagings): maps.

MARTEC Limited. Assessment of off-
shore environmental conditions,
Gander drilling block/MARTEC
Limited.—1977. 210 leaves: maps.

Newfoundland. Newfoundland regula-
tion 149/82: Newfoundland and La-

brador Petroleum Drilling Regula-
tions, 1982 under The Petroleum
and Natural Gas Act and The Occu-
pational Health and Safety Act (o.c.
698/82).—St. John's, Nfld.: Queen’s
Printer, 1982. 128, (6) p. Special is-
sue of Newfoundland gazette, part 2,
June 16, 1982. ;

Newfoundland. Newfoundland regula-
tion 183/82: The Offshore Installa-
tions (Design, Construction and Sur-
vey) Regulations, 1982 under The
Petroleum and Natural Gas Act (o.c.
820/82).—St. John’s, Nfld.: Queen’s
Printer, 1982. 32 leaves. Special is-
sue of Newfoundland gazette, part 2,
July 21, 1982.

Newfoundland. Petroleum Directorate.
Loss and recovery of manned obser-
vation bell MOB 1000 on board the
drillship Pelerin 16-17 July
1982.—(St. John’s): The Director-
ate, 1982. 23 leaves: ill., map.

Newfoundland. Petroleum Directorate.
Onshore/offshore Western New-
Sfoundland—prospects for petrole-
um/Resource Assessment Division,
Petroleum Directorate.—St. John’s,
Nfld.: Petroleum Directorate, 1982.
85 p.: maps. (Special report/Petrole-
um directorate; PD 82-1). Bibliogra-
phy: p. 32-38.

Palonen. P.A. and Bouth-Horst, Rae.
Oil and gas developments in eastern
Canada in 1981. (American Associa-

tion of Petroleum Geologists Bulletin
66(11): 1765-1778 Nov. 1982).

Petro-Canada. (Grand Banks environ-
mental overview)/Petro-Canada.—
(St. John’s, Nfld.?:Petro-Canada,
1981). xix, ca. 184 leaves: ill., maps.
Part 1 of two part work. Part 2 has as.
title: Grand Banks bibliography.

Surveying offshore Canada lands for
mineral resource develop-
ment/edited by Harold E. Jones. 3rd
edition, Ottawa: Dept. of Energy
Mines and Resources, Surveys and
Mapping Branch, 1982. 158 p.: ill.,
maps.

Warner, Richard E. Environmental ef-
fects of oil pollution in Canada: an
evaluation of problems and research
needs/a brief prepared for the Cana-
dian Wildlife Service by Richard E.
Warner.—(1979?) 31 leaves.

LABRADOR OFFSHORE

Arctic Pilot Project (Canada). Arctic
Pilot Project integrated route analy-
sis.—(Calgary: Petro-Canada, 1981-
82). 3 v. (loose leaf): ill., maps.

Canada. Energy Policy Sector. Resour-
ce Management and Conservation
Branch. Offshore Labrador biologi-
cal studies: (OLABS)/Resource
Management and Conservation
Branch, Dept. of Energy Mines and
Resources.—(Ottawa, Ont.: the
Dept.), 1979. 29 leaves: map.

Canadian Wildlife Service (Atlantic Re-

gion). Offshore Labrador biological
studies (OLABS): reports on 1978

surveys of seabirds in Labrador/cat-
ried out by Canadian Wildlife Ser-
vice, Atlantic Region under a con-
tractual agreement with Total East-
can.—(s.l.: s.n.), 1979. 2 v.: maps.
Contents: 1. Brown R.G.B. The Ca-
nadian Wildlife Service contribution
to the OLABS program in 1978. Fi-
nal report.—2. Lock, A.R. Report
on the 1978 survey of breeding sea-
birds in Labrador.

Petro-Canada. Offshore Labrador ini-

tial environment assessment/Petro-
Canada—Calgary: The Company,
1983. 2v. Contents: v.1. Scientific re-
view. —v.2. Public review.

OCEAN RANGER

Roche, Pat. Aftermath of the Ocean

Ranger tragedy—a roustabout'’s
view. (Perception S: 31-32 Apr. 1982
illus) (with French summary).

Royal Commission on the Ocean Rang-

er Marine Disaster. Practice and
procedure rules/Royal Commission
on the Ocean Ranger Marine Disas-
ter.—St. John’s, Nfld.: The Com-
mission, 1982. 8 p.

Royal Commission on the Ocean Rang-

er Marine Disaster. Public hearing
in the matter of a federal/provincial
inquiry relating to the loss of all
members of the crew of the semi-
submersible self-propelled drill rig
Ocean Ranger, and of the Ocean
Ranger, on or about the 15th day of
February, 1982, on the Continental
Shelf off Newfoundland and Labra-
dor.— v.1—Oct. 25, 1982—Toron-
to, Ont.: Angus, Stonehouse & Co.,
1982—Hearings held in St. John’s,
Nfld.

Royal Commission on the Ocean Rang-

er Marine Disaster. Terms of refer-
ence/Royal Commission on the
Ocean Ranger Marine Disas-
ter.—St. John’s, Nfld.: The Com-
mission, 1982. 3, 3p.

Technical investigation of Ocean Rang-

er accident/by Wilson E. Russell . . .
(et al.).—(St. John’s: Petroleum Di-
rectorate), 1983. 2 v.: ill.

United States. Coast Guard. Marine

Board of Investigation. Investigation
of the sinking of the Mobil Oil off-
shore drilling unit Ocean Ranger in
the Atlantic Ocean on 15 February
1982/United States Coast Guard
Marine Board of Investiga-
tion.—Boston, Mass.: Bendixen As-
sociates, 1982—v.: ill. (Vol. 1 not
available.

United States. National Transportation

Safety Board. Marine accident re-
port: capsizing and sinking of the
U.S. mobile offshore drilling unit
Ocean Ranger, off the east coast of
Canada, 166 nautical miles east of
St. John's, Newfoundland, February
15, 1982/National Transportation
Safety Board.—Washington: The
Board; Springfield, Va.: National
Technical Information Service,
1983. 100 p.: ill.

Zierler, Amy. Oil rig training changes

certain. (Financial Post 76.3 June
26, 1982).
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Annual Report
APLA Vice-President
for Nova Scotia

During the 1983 annual conference
of the Atlantic Provinces Library Asso-
ciation, held in Halifax, a resolution
was passed which committed the Nova
Scotia Vice-President of the association
to convene a committee to prepare a
brief for submission to the Nova Scotia
Commission on Post-Secondary Educa-
tion. The committee was broadly repre-
sentative of library endeavour in Nova
Scotia: from the University library sec-
tor were Iain Bates (of Acadia), and
Peter Glenister (of Mount Saint Vin-
cent); from the special library sector,
Joan Fage (Maritime Tel & Tel Co.
Ltd.); from government libraries, Jerry
Miner (Kentville Agricultural Station);
from the Provincial Library itself, the
Provincial Librarian, Carin Somers,
and from the field of library education
was Dr. Norman Horrocks (Dalhousie
University School of Library Service).

The committee was chaired by the Nova °

Scotia Vice-President, Mag'got Schenk.

The brief produced by this committee
for the Royal Commission argued
strongly for financial support for aca-
demic libraries in Nova Scotia universi-
ties to a level of 6% of the total universi-
ty budget, and urged the commission to
recommend ‘‘sufficient funding to uni-
versities to support higher education in
Nova Scotia”. The brief outlined the
importance of strong academic libraries
in the province to the library communi-
ty at large and to the public, and men-
tioned the use made of some specialized
collections by professional and business
groups. The text of the brief has ap-
peared in the APLA Bulletin, v. 47(5).

The presentation of the brief to the

commission was made on Friday, 30
March 1984. The co-operative effort
which produced this brief on behalf of
academic libraries is not, however, sim-
ply a unique response to the formation
of a relatively short-lived commission of
enquiry. Co-operation between the aca-
demic libraries of a number of different
institutions has been formalized in re-
cent years in a significant way in the
Council of Metro University Libraries
(COMUL).

Academic Libraries

In September, 1983, COMUL issued
its first annual report to the Presidents
of the universities participating in the
group. It also submitted a report outlin-
ing fifteen areas where COMUL librar-
ies already co-operate among them-
selves or with other libraries at the
local, regional, and national level. As
well, the council prepared a statement
on library co-operation for the Presi-
dents that addresses such issues as ma-
jor types of co-operation, autonomy,
administration, accessibility of library
materials, funding and the limits of co-
operation. COMUL continues to ex-
plore the widest range of issues; circula-
tion policies, inter-university integra-
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tion of academic programs, storage fa-
cilities, and binding are among topics
which will continue to be discussed. Re-
cently, COMUL has been devoting
most of its time to preparation of a pro-
posal for the joint acquisition of an in-
ter-university on-line integrated library

_ system.

Provincial & Regional Public Libraries

A further example of co-operation
beneficial to libraries throughout Nova
Scotia can be seen in the 1983 activities
of the Nova Scotia Provincial Library.
The National Library of Canada and
the Nova Scotia Provincial Library have
been conducting a joint pilot project
using DOBIS for reporting the holdings
of Nova Scotia libraries on-line to the
Canadian National. Union Catalogue,
and for providing, nationally, a location
service to collections in the province. A
detailed report on this project appeared
in the APLA Bulletin, v. 46(6), May
1983. This project, of 15 months dura-
tion, has been of immense value to both
of the participants, and to many others.
A new service contract between the Na-
tional Library and the Provincial Li-
brary will extend the project for another
thirteen months. Under the new con-
tract, the Provincial Library will test the
Interlibrary Loan protocol which is un-
der development by the Office for Net-
work Development at the National Li-
brary.

Planning for the relocation of the col- ‘

lections and offices of the Provincial Li-
brary from the Old County Court House
on Spring Garden Road to the former
St. Andrew’s School at 6955 Bayers
Road demanded considerable time and
effort during the past year. The move
actually started on 21 November 1983,
and was completed by 15 December
1983.

During the year past, Elizabeth Ban-
field was appointed Co-ordinator, Ref-
erence Services, and Terri Tomchy-
shyn, Regional Reference Librarian,
left the Provincial Library to move to
the Saskatoon Public Library, where
she will be Legal Services Librarian.

In the Regional Public Libraries,
work on the funding formula review
continued. A proposal submitted to the
Provincial Library Council in November
was subsequently referred to the Re-
gional Library Boards for comment.

There was some growth in the system
in the past year; the Mainland South
Branch of the Halifax City Regional Li-
brary was opened in June 1983. The
Western Counties Regional Library
concluded its five year plan of branch
development with the opening of the
Westport Library, also in June 1983.
The Western Counties Regional Library
now has a total of ten branch libraries;
its bookmobile service was discontinued
in April 1983.

Budgetary restraint will force the dis-
continuation of the bookmobile service
to schools of the Cape Breton Regional
Library Board at the end of the current
school year. A much smaller vehicle will
continue the service, however, to com-
munities in Cape Breton County.

Gloria Hardy resigned as Chief Li-
brarian of the South Shore Regional Li-
brary and will be replaced in June 1984
by Janet Clark, who is presently with
the Public Library Services, Govern-
ment of the Northwest Territories.

School Libraries
Although budgetary restraint also
had an effect on the operation of school

libraries throughout Nova Scotia in the
past year, school librarians were en-
couraged to read the statement of the
Department of Education on school li-
brary services which is to be incorpo-
rated in the 1984-1986 Public School
Program document. The statement is
strongly supportive of the development
of school library services. It urges
Boards which have not already done so
to establish policies for the development
of school libraries. The inclusion of this
statement in the Public School Program
document is a direct result of the rec-
ommendations of the Minister’s Task
Force on School Libraries and the ef-
forts of many in the Nova Scotia School
Libraries Association. It has resulted in
the appointment of school library plan-
ning committees in several districts and
in extra funds being allotted for school
library purposes.

The June 1983 issue of the NSSLA
Bulletin contained a lengthy report by
the editor, Neal Bowers, on develop-
ments in particular school districts
throughout the province. The report
enabled readers to see quickly where ex-
citing developments are taking place
and where intensive work still needs to
be done. Circulation of this report to
the Superintendents of Schools has re-
sulted in some positive action in several
school districts.

During the past year, Shirley Coul-
ter, Co-ordinator, School Libraries at
the Nova Scotia Provincial Library has
participated in several surveys of dis-
trict school systems by the Department
of Education. She has also recently
been elected Director for North Ameri-
ca of the International Association of
School Librarians at its meeting in Bad
Segeberg, West Germany.

In January 1984, APLA Vice-Presi-
dent for Nova Scotia, Margot Schenk,
left the province to accompany her hus-
band on his sabbatical leave. Tom
Flemming (of Dalhousie University)
was appointed Acting Vice-President
for Nova Scotia to fill the remainder of
the Vice-President’s current term of of-
fice.

This report was prepared with the
generous assistance of a number of peo-
ple who provided a wealth of detail on
library activity in Nova Scotia during
the past year. Dr. William Birdsall,
Shirley Coulter, Peter Glenister, Eliza-
beth MacDonald and Carin Somers
have all assisted me by reviewing devel-
opments in their own library sector, and
they deserve credit for their contribu-
tions to this report. The deficiencies of
the report can be attributed to the au-
thor who, in selecting only the high-
lights from the reviews offered, may
have, inadvertently, excluded signifi-
cant material.

Respectfully submitted,
Tom Flemming

Acting Vice-President
for Nova Scotia

Annual Report
Treasurer

As is the normal practice, the report
of the Treasurer will be presented at the
Annual Meeting. The Treasurer has
submitted a report prepared by APLA’s
Financial Examiner, which follows:
Report of the Financial Examiner

As a result of my appointment as Fi-
nancial Examiner at the 44th Annual
General Meeting of the Atlantic Prov-
inces Library Association on 27 May

1983, I have examined the financial rec-
ords of the Association for the fiscal
year 1983/84. In my opinion the rec-
ords have been maintained with a rea-’
sonable degree of accuracy and com-
pleteness and the Statement of Receipts
and Expenditures for the Year ended
April 13, 1984 presents fairly the finan-
cial position of the Association as of
that date.

The Statement of Receipts and Ex-
penditures shows a net surplus for the
year of $1,079,92, rather than the
$4,000 deficit predicted in the 1983/84
budget adopted, after amendment, at
the 1983 conference. However, in order
to accommodate the Financial Examin-
er’s timetable the Association’s books
for fiscal year 1983/84 were closed on
13 April rather than on 30 April as
would normally be the case. This earlier
closing date has complicated both the
1983/84 records and the budgetary pro-
cess for FY 1984/8S, since some income
and a large number of expenses ex-
pected in April will have to appear as
anticipated revenues and expenditures
for FY 1984/8S. I apologize for this in-
convenience, and thank the Association
and its executive for agreeing to live
with these complications, which are
covered in the Treasurer’s report.

Although in no way criticizing the ac-
curacy and completeness of the records
maintained by the 1983/84 Treasurer, I
do have several recommendations for
consideration by the Association’s exec-
utive.

1) There appears to be come uncertain-
ty as to the use to be made of the As-
sociation’s interest-bearing bank ac-
count. In previous years it was used
solely for the deposit of ‘“new year”
membership funds until the begin-
ning of the new fiscal year when all
monies were transferred to the Asso-
ciation’s general account. During
the past fiscal year it has also been
used as a short-term investment ac-
count, a function I see as being per-
fectly reasonable and legitimate. I
would, however, recommend that
both the uses to be made of this ac-
count and the accounting practices
covering it be formalized. For exam-
ple, I would recommend that a sepa-
rate Jedger be kept for this account,
and that all transfers from it to the
general account that relate to mem-
bership revenues appear in the
“Membership” column of the Re-
ceipts section of the General Ledger.

2) I recommend that a formal, long-
term decision be made as to whether
revenues received during the “old”
fiscal year but which cover ‘“‘new-
year” memberships be included in
the “old year” accounts or whether
they should be held separately in the
interest-bearing bank account until
the beginning of the new fiscal year
as was the case for several years. I
personally would recommend the lat-
ter practice be adopted, but I realize
that there are pros and cons to each
alternative.

3) At its 18 February 1984 meeting, the
Executive adopted a recommenda-
tion that would maintain its invest-
ment “portfolio” at the level of ap-
proximately $15,000 and use the an-
nual interest realized on this money
as part of each year’s operating bud-
get. If an amount of approximately
$15,000 is to be kept as an invest-
ment fund, I would strongly recom-
mend that the Association invest at
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least some of this amount in invest-
ment certificates with a term of
longer than one year, since the rate
of interest on longer term certificates
is usually significantly higher than
that for one-year certificates.

I apologize for not being at the Asso-
ciation’s Annual Meeting to present my
report in person, and thank you for giv-
ing me the opportunity to serve as Fi-
nancial Examiner for the fiscal year
1983/84.

Respectfully submitted,
J. Elizabeth Sutherland

Annual Report
Secretary

The Executive of the Atlantic Prov-
inces Library Association met three
times during the year:

Killam Library, Dalhousie Umversx-
ty, Halifax, N.S., May 29, 1983.

Patrick Power Library, Saint Mary’s
University, Hahfax, N.S., October 29,
1983.

Killam Library, Dalhousie Universi-

ty, Halifax, N.S., February 18, 1984.

- A fourth -executive meeting is
planned to take place May 10; 1984
at the University of Prince Edward Is-
land, Charlottetown, P.E.I., immedi-
ately before the annual conference.

Minutes of the meetings were pre-
pared and distributed to all members of
the Executive and to all committee con-
veners,

Respectfully submitted,
Betty Jeffery
Secretary

Annual Report
Past-President

Merit Award Committee
No nominations were received for the
Merit Award this year.

Nominating Committee
Thanks to the able assistance of the
Executive, and to the co-operation of
the membership, the following allowed
their names to stand for election:
for VICE-PRESIDENT, PRESI-
DENT ELECT:
Elizabeth Hamilton (UNB)
Riaz Hussian (TUNS)
for TREASURER:
Jane Archibald (St. Mary’s) by ac-
clamation
for VICE-PRESIDENT,
FOUNDLAND:
Charles Cameron (Nfld. Public Lib.
Serv.)
Marguerite Jones (Memorial)
for VICE-PRESIDENT, NOVA
SCOTIA:
Christopher Bull (Acadia)
Peter Glenister (Mount)
for COUNCILLOR ON MEMBER-
SHIP:
Mary Blackford (Mar. Museum)
Everett Dunfield (UNB)

NEW-

Because the ballots were mailed rela-
tively late, results will not be available
until the Conference.

Respectfully Sumitted
Anna Oxley
Past-President

April, 1984

Annual Report
Finance Committee

The Finance Committee met at dif-
ferent occasions either to consider spe-
cific requests or to discuss how to best
manage a potential deficit fo $4000.00.

As a result of its deliberations, the
Committee drafted and prepared rec-
ommendations for the Executive to con-
sider and to make final presentation to
the membership for approval.

At the time of writing, these recom-
mendations still need to be further con-
sidered by the Executive before making
a final recommendation to the member-
ship. ;
Respectfully submitted

Andre Guay
President

Annual Report
Public Relations Committee

The two most important projects of
the Committee this year were the revi-
sion of the Directory of Library Related
Organizations in the Atlantic Provinces
and the production of an APLA
pamphlet.

The Directory is dlstrlbuted annually
to APLA Bulletin subscribers. The
Committee felt that the Directory did
not fill a real need in that much of the
information contained in it is available
in other sources. Therefore, the Com-

- mittee felt that this is the last year that

the Directory should be produced and

proposed the following Bylaw change so .

that the Association may vote on it:

_ Bylaws Article VI Section 1

" (ii) Public Relations Committee
to be deleted:
“—to update the Directory of
Library-Related Organiza-
tions in the Atlantic Prov-
inces, as required”’.

The Committee prepared an APLA
pamphlet to serve as an introduction to
the Association. It has been distributed
by members of the Committee and the
Convener of the Membership Commit-
tee. Copies will be available at the Con-
ference from the Public Relations
Committee.

Since a contest for an APLA logo at-
tracted only one entrant the logo idea
has been put aside for now.

The publication of an Atlantic Li-
braries Directory will be discussed by
the Committee at its upcoming meet-
ing. The Committee would appreciate
hearing from any member regarding
the proposed Directory.

Terri Tomchyshyn, Convener of the
Committee since 1982, and the person
responsible for organizing the work of
the Committee this year, resigned in
February due to accepting a position
outside the Region.

Respectfully submitted,

H. Charles Cameron, Convener
Susan Collins

Joan Fage

Tahira Hussian

Susanne Manovill

Priscilla Ykelenstam

Annual Report
Publications Committee
Other than in conjunction with the

1984 Annual conference, the Commit-

tee was able to meet only once, on Feb-
ruary 10, 1984 with the Bulletin Man-
agement Board, to discuss matters re-
lating to the Bulletin and the present
format of the Proceedings. Otherwise,
our business was conducted by corres-
pondence and telephone.

During 1983-1984 the Commiittee:

Considered, on request of the Execu-
tive, the format of the Proceedings and
recommended there be no change;

Prepared and arranged for distribu-
tion of the 1983 APLA Proceedings;

Arranged the production and distri-
bution of the 1983-1984 Membership
Directory;

Arranged the production of the 1984
Directory of Library Related Organiza-
tions in the Atlantic Provinces;

Of the Association’s 1983 publica-
tion—Atlantic libraries and archives: a
directory of special collections—sold
and distributed 48 copies for income re-

.ceived of $250.50 (with payment of $120

for 23 additional copies still awaiting
receipt, and to be followed up, by the
Treasurer) as against the publishing ex-
penses of $952.80;

Sought publicity for Atlantic Librar-
ies and Archives in Canadian and
American library and review journals;

Sought replacements for editors of
the APLA bulletin to succeed Ken
Clare, Editor, and Arthur Smith, Man-
aging Editor, both of Patrick Power Li-
brary, Saint Mary’s University, Hali-
fax, who coordinated the Bulletin’s is-
sues over the past year.

Respectfully submitted,
Peter Glenister, Convener
Jane Archibald
.Charles Cameron
Heather Creech
Alison Fitzgerald
Elizabeth Frick
Mary Beth Harris
M. Margaret Whyte
March 30, 1984

Annual Report
APLA Committee on
Library Instruction

The Committee met five times during
1983-84 to implement the major activi-
ties planned for the year. These activi-
ties included a more detailed compila-
tion of the results of the committee’s
1983 questionnaire on the state of li-
brary instruction in the Atlantic Prov-
inces. The compilation made note of
the responses to each section of the
questionnaire by special, school, public
and university librarians. Special items
were also noted. A copy of the synopsis
is attached and copies where also sent
to the respondents to the questionnaire.
A further discussion of these results and
other potential areas of study is ex-
pected at the annual meeting to be held
Saturday afternoon, May 12th.

The Committee also planned the
workshop it is sponsoring at the 1984
annual APLA conference. The work-
shop entitled Communications and
Stress in the Library is being conducted
by Mr. Michael Hartley-Robinson. It
will cover the theory and the practical

aspects of reducing stress involved with
speaking to various groups of library
users.

Attending Members

Jane Archibald

Judy Brooks, Recording Secretary
Elizabeth Frick

Susan MacLean

Oriel MacLennan

Gwyn Pace, Convenor

Judy Reade

Corresponding Members

Betty Jeffery
Susan Popovitch
Joy Tillotson

Annual Report
Intellectual Freedom
Committee

A brief was prepared by the Intellec-
tual Freedom Committee for presenta-
tion to the Fraser Committee on Por-
nography and Prostitution at the Hali-
fax hearings on May 9 and May 10,
1984. A file of newspaper clippings and
other materials has been assembled to
allow for a review of the enforcement of
the obscenity sections of the Criminal
Code. Professor Thelma McCormack of
York University kindly sent the conven-

“er a copy of her unpublished paper

Making Sense of Research on Pornog-
raphy. Some of the file material was
sent to the CLA IF Committee to assist
them in the preparation of their own
brief. APLA members’ observations
specific to the proposed brief were limi-
ted to one phone call and one letter.

- The brief was drafted by the
Convener after his receipt of the CLA
brief. Copies were sent to the President
and members- of the Executive in
Halifax. The revised copy was mailed to
the secretary of the Fraser Committee
on April 13. Copies were also sent to the
Bulletin and to the Canadian Library
Association. Some Halifax members of
APLA were informed by the comments
of Dr. Susan Clark, a member of the
Fraser Committee, when she spoke to
the members of the Halifax Library
Association on April 17, 1984.

Respectfully Submitted,
T. Paris, Convener

E. Benjamin

G. Lavoie

J. Mercer

J. Phillipps

Annual Report
Committee on
Committee Structure

All committees have conveners and
are functioning. An Ad Hoc Committee
convened by Margot Schenk was estab-
lished to prepare the Association’s brief
to the Nova Scotia Royal Commission
on Post-Secondary Education.

Respectfully submitted
. Bill Birdsall,
Convener

APLA Bulletin




Page 1 T e S i £

S
P‘?\ Q&?o(‘

o

he \‘)‘3’3

Annual Report
APLA Committee on the
Conservation of Library

Materials

Throughout the year the APLA Com-
mittee on the Conservation of Library
Materials (ACCLM) and its members
have worked hard to consolidate the ac-
tivities of the Committee, while at the
same time placing heavy emphasis on
programmes and activities delineating
the field of library preservation, and
with particular emphasis on the treat-
ment and care of specific library mate-
rials.

Alice Harrison conducted workshops
on ‘Preservation Techniques and Sim-
ple Book Repairs’ in New Brunswick,
Newfoundland and P.E.I. The work-
shops were effectively coordinated by
the provincial representatives of the
Committee. :

ACCLM also conducted three
business meetings along with an
audio/visual workshop at the Nova
Scotia Provincial Archives. The slide-
tape show dealt with the following
topics:

a. Commercial Library Binding:
The Librarian’s View (Yale)

b. The Care and Handling of
Books (Yale)

c. Simple Library Repairs (Yale)

d. Handling Books in the Library
(Wisconsin)

Each slide presentation was aug-
mented by a brief discussion of the con-
tents of the four segments of the slide
show.

Considerable energies were directed
towards finalizing the conservation
workshop to be held at the annual
APLA Conference. Aligning with the
Conference theme, and taking into con-
sideration the economic constraints be-
ing encountered by the libraries,
ACCLM is presenting a workshop enti-
tled ““Environmental Control on a Lim-
ited Budget: Protecting your Library
Materials”. The workshop is designed
to meet the specific needs of the li-
braries with little or no budgets for con-
servation activities, and to focus on the
environment problems in general in li-
braries, museums, archives, etc. A dis-
cussion group approach has been taken
to stimulate audience participation and
reaction.

A Task Force was established to fi-
nalize the ‘Disaster Manual’. Fred
Matthews, Maud Godfrey, Wendy Duff
and Alice Harrison are working on this
very important document.

The presentation given by Joyce
Banks at the 1983 APLA Conference
was. published in the APLA Bulletin
(July ’83). In order to keep the Atlantic
library community informed of the
Committee’s activities, brief reports
were published in the APLA bulletins.

Another highlight of the Committee’s
activity was to establish communication
channels with various local organiza-
tions also involved with conservation is-
sues. Consequently, contacts were es-
tablished with the Nova Scotia Provin-
cial Government Conservation Commit-
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tee and the Institute of Conservation,
Atlantic Region Group.

ACCLM has obviously come of age-

since its revitalization in 1981 providing
a focus for those people engaged in
preservation activities, and a forum for
libraries where conservation naturally
plays a vital role.

Finally, I take this opportunity, first
to thank the members of the Committee
who made my task infinitely easier with
their guidance and support, and the
APLA executive for entrusting me with
the convenership for another year, and
to whom I strongly recommend the con-
tinuation as well as the support for the
Committee which is performing a sig-
nificant role for the library community
in the Atlantic Provinces.

Respectfully submitted,

Rashid Tayyeb
(Convener)

Members
Edith Haliburton Charles Armour
Alice Harrison Mary Blackford
Laura Jantek  Susanne F. Chaney
F.W. Matthews Kathleen Currie
Karen Smith  Brian Cuthburtson
Pat Townsend Wendy Duff
Ellen Webster Margaret Fancy
Nancy Grenville Maud Godfrey

Priscilla Ykelenstam

Annual Report
Membership Committee

The level of membership remained
constant in 1983/84. As of March 10,
1984, membership totalled 373, includ-
ing 10 honorary/life members, with the
following provincial breakdown:

New Brunswick 90
Newfoundland 50
Nova Scotia 188
Prince Edward Island - 19
Other 26
Respectfully submitted,

Elizabeth Behrens

Membership Councillor

Annual Report
Memorial Awards
Committee

The Committee is composed of the
following: Ann Manning (Convener),
Peter Glenister, Pauline Hildesheim,
and Lloyd Melanson.

To date (mid-March), four meetings
have been held; in September, Novem-
ber, January and March. Two more are
scheduled—for early April and at the
APLA Conference.

Two applications for the award have
been received for the current year. The
first was withdrawn because of cancel-
lation of travel plans by the applicant.
The second application was rejected by
the Committee. Through the year the
APLA Bulletin has carried, and will
continue to carry, information on the
award.

Lloyd Melanson has compiled a his-
tory of the Awards Committee, terms of
reference, and a tabulated financial his-
tory with formula for computing the
current funds available for award. A
sub-committee composed of Hilde-
sheim and Melanson has drawn up
guidelines for the award.

Introduction

The Memorial Trust Fund, first es-
tablished in 1974 to honour the late Al-
berta Letts, Provincial Librarian of
Nova Scotia 1954-1973, was expanded
in 1983 to honour deceased members of
the Atlantic Provinces library commu-

nity.

Purpose

To provide awards to be known as
Atlantic Provinces Library Association
Memorial Awards to librarians actively
engaged in library work in Canada

Process

1. Application and Selection

Prospective applicants should send a
personal letter with curriculum vitae
and outline of proposed program with a
cost estimate to the Convenor of the At-
lantic Provinces Library Association
Memorial Awards Committee. Applica-
tions will be reviewed by the APLA Me-
morial Awards Committee. Candidates
may be interviewed by one or more
members of the Committee.

The APLA Memorial Awards Com-
mittee has the authority to determine
the requirements to be met by success-
ful applicants for the APLA Memorial
Award.

2. Publicity

Applications will be solicited in the
APLA Bulletin and other media as de-
termined by the Awards Committee.

3. Finance

No single award shall exceed $1500.
However, if the expenses of the ap-
proved programme will be greater than
this amount, a second award may be
given to the applicant, provided funds
are available.

4. Conditions

The APLA Memorial Award shall be
granted for a project which will contrib-
ute to the professional development of
the applicant and will benefit the li-
brary profession as a whole. As an ex-
ample, attendance at and participation
in a suitable workshop may qualify, as
may investigative study visits to other li-
braries and institutions. Professional li-
brary experience will be taken into con-
sideration in addition to the value of the
program proposed.

After completion of the project, the
Award recipient shall send a written re-
port to the APLA Memorial Awards
Committee giving final details of the
project and an accounting of the money
spent. The recipient shall act as a re-
source person in the subject field of the
project to the community.

Awards Granted 1976—to Date

1976—Alice Harrison: to study the
methods for the preservation of
printed materials.

1980—Lorraine McQueen: to attend an
invitational management insti-
tute for senior library adminis-
trators.

1981—Patricia Rahal: to study the-or-
ganization, role and function of
community college resource cen-
tres in Canada with particular
emphasis on Ontario and Al-
berta.

1982—Linda Harvey: to do a follow-up
survey of regional sServices pro-
vided by the libraries of the
Royal College of Nurses and the
Pharmaceutical Society of Great
Britain to users outside the me-
tropolitan area.

1983—Eric Swanick: to attend the Col-
umbia University School of Li-
brary Service summer courses on
the Nineteenth Century Book
and Comparative Historical
Book Bindings and Their Pres-
ervation.

APLA members who have expressed
an interest in the Committee have been
contacted, and have agreed to serve.

Therefore, pending the approval of the
1984-85 APLA Executive, the member-
ship of the Committee for 1984-85 will
be as follows: Pauline Hildesheim (Con-
vener), Tom Flemming, Nirmal Jain
and John Murchie.

The assets of the Memorial Fund,
as of December 31, 1983, were
$11,357.59.

Respectfully submitted,
Ann Manning, Convener

Annual Report
Bulletin Management Board

The Board met informally on several
occasions during the summer and fall of
1983 and met formally on January 20
and February 10, 1984. In its report to
the APLA Executive at the Executive
meeting of February 18, 1984 the Board
recommended that a number of items
be added to the APLA Procedure Man-
ual concerning the format, purpose and
administration of the Bulletin.

A new questionnaire was designed to
be used to solicit news items to be pub-
lished in the Bulletin.

As in the past year, the Board con-
tinued to be concerned about the cost of
the Bulletin. Active paid subscriptions
to the Bulletin have dropped from 142
as of March 20, 1983 to 103 as of April
26, 1984. This number should increase,
however, due to the fact that of 128 sub-
scription renewal notices sent in Febru-
ary, 44 are still outstanding. Postage
and printing costs while remaining fair-
ly stable over 1983-84 have increased
substantially in the past two to three
years. Extensive use of the Halifax li-
braries’ book truck delivery system has
kept postage charges down this year.
Increased revenue from advertising in
1983-84 has also helped reduce the cost
of the Bulletin. Nevertheless, it appears
that the cost of volume 47 will come
close to S0% of the membership fees re-
ferred to in the APLA Constitution, By-
laws, Article I, Section II, (e.). Should
the cost of the Bulletin exceed S0%,
either the by-law must be changed or
the cost of the Bulletin to the Associa-
tion reduced. A reduction could be ef-
fected in a number of ways. The associ-
ation could authorize an increase in the
subscription and membership fees or
close to reduce the cost by decreasing
the number of issues published. For the
moment, .no such steps appear to be
necessary but the membership should
be aware that such action may be re-
quired in the near future.

Volume 47 of the APLA Bulletin was
produced under the able direction of
Ken Clare, Editor, Arthur Smith, Man-
aging Editor, and Jerry Miner, Adver-
tising Editor. On behalf of the Associa-
tion I would like to thank them for a job
well done. Ken and Arthur will not be
continuing in their positions. We hope
that the names of the new Editor and
Managing Editor will be announced
during the Conference. I would also like
to thank Karen Smith, John MacLeod
and Doug Vaisey for their help with the
Bulletin this past year. The Board is al-
so grateful to Gordon Logan of the No-
va Scotia Provincial Library for assis-
tance with mailing the Bulletin.

Respectfully Submitted
Jane Archibald, Convener
Peter Glenister

Ken Clare

Arthur Smith

Jerry Miner
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Major photo record of
Nova Scotia’s
Pictou County acquired by
Dalhousie University Archives.

A visually impressive and historically Of Sailing S. hips
important collection has recently been
added to the Dalhousie University Ar-
chives: approximately 25,000 photo-
graphic glass negatives, from 1870 to
1924 and approximately 10,000 photo-
graphic film negatives, from 1924 to
1940. Family gatherings, portraits

. (nearly all of which are indentified and
dated), local scenes, sports and social
groups, coal mines, sailing ships, music
ensembles, local architecture, these are
among thousands of negatives depicting
the life and times of Pictou County at
the end of the nineteenth and beginning
of the twentieth centuries.

The glass and film negatives com-
prise part of the collection from Wald-
ren’s Studio of New Glasgow and Anti-
gonish, Nova Scotia. The business was
started in the early 1870’s by A.J. Rice,
a photographer from Montreal. In the
mid 1890’s Rice sold the business to
George Richard Waldren who had
come from Ontario. Waldren worked in
partnership with a Mr. Rudolph under
. the name of Rudolph and Waldren un-

til 1898 when Waldren was operating
under his own name. He continued for
another 40 years and in 1931 opened up -
a branch office in Antigonish. During and . . .
this period Waldren was the only photo-
grapher in the Pictou and Antigonish
Counties area. When Waldren died in
1939 the business was taken over by
Corson MacKenzie, who had worked
for Waldren for many years, and the
name was changed to Waldren’s Stu-
dio. Corson MacKenzie was succeeded
by his son William who still operates
the business today.

Sorting, cleaning and labeling the
negatives has begun already and it is
hoped that some of the older negatives
will be available for researchers within a
few months. However, it will be many
years before the collection is completely
catalogued.
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The Specialist Supplier 0 Book
ToLibraries. &

e rc——

John Coutts Library Services Limited
4290 Third Ave., Niagara Falls, Canada L2E 4K7

Telex 061 5299

A MEMBER OF THE NETWORK OF JOHN MENZIES LIBRARY SERVICES LTD.

SMITH, IRWIN & CONLEY LIMITED

SERVING LIBRARIES COAST TO COAST
e PERIODICAL BINDING

e ECONOBOUND PAPERBACKS fap'\

* REBOUND LIBRARY BOOKS

e CALEDECOTT & NEWBERY
BOOKS & POSTERS

e RARE BOOK RESTORATION

50 LORNE STREET, P.O. BOX 456,
SMITHS FALLS, ONTARIO. K7A 4T4
613-283-5222

416-283-2036 TORONTO *

the best serials management service available. Our new toll
free number is your direct access to personal, professional
service. We'll take care of all your information needs from
right here in Canada, saving you time and money.

As a full service agent with access to more than 200,000
different periodicals, we can handle ordering, claiming,
check-in and routing. Our growing international network
links you to other libraries, publishers, and in the near
future, other online systems.

When you want to save time and money by streamlin-
‘ing serials management, we're here.

1-800-268-2945

fo:on canada Itd

ON THE FRONTIER OF INFORMATION MANAGEMENT

Faxon Canada Ltd. 3034 Palstan Road Suite 308 Mississauga, Ontario L4Y 2Z6

Faxon Canada is now fully operational and ready to give you

Annual Report, 1983-84
The Baffleboard

=

Deadlines, deadlines! We ran out of time for receive ~ them all. Do you realize how many creative write
entries to Baffle No. 6 and for ‘Q’ to open and digest  and contest participants APLA has?

The Quizmaster (whose decision is final) has opte
to cut off the 1983/84 Baffleboard event with No. !
The race for first spot (and the coveted secret priz
has been close. To the hundred who attempted eac
Baffle, thanks for your interest. Every Bulletin r
newed the fervour with which ‘Q’ watched the mail f
entries.

Special praise to the Dartmouth Regional Libra
(N.S.) and to Mrs. Barbara Alexander (Nfld.) who!
high-calibre entries made it a contest indeed. We r
gret that entries from the State Library of Queenslar
and the University of Puerto Rico Library School d
not reach us in time to be printed.

BAFFLE NO. 5: WHO’S NUMBER ONE

You all had some superb notions for a new Nation
Librarian-designate. Unfortunately, neither Cc
Quadaffi nor Lorne Greene had the right presence f
the job. However, Mary Ann Scott should watch h
crown, for a stellar figure of local reknown h
emerged. His credentials are penned by poets in re
dence at the Dartmouth Regional Library.

We've chosen the DEAN :

For the Library National. Consider as well

He’s clever and keen— This guy's a big cheese

Decidedly fashionable. He won 't mind if we te
That he fancies ALISE

A bilingual wonder

“Great Didgeridoo!"’ Ifyou don't all agree

While living Down Under, | Then we Ul eat our sox.

He learned ‘“‘kangaroo . But he's our nominee
Dr. Norman Horrocks
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